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              5th March, 2019 

 
 
Government takes step to avert grim FATF prospect 
To comply with requirements of Financial Action Task Force (FATF), the federal government Monday 
empowered seizing agencies to immediately freeze/seize bank accounts and other moveable and immovable 
properties of individuals and entities sanctioned by the UN Security Council. The United Nations Security 
Council (Freezing and Seizure) Order, 2019 was issued in a bid to avert blacklisting of Pakistan in the FATF 
as the international body has given May 2019 as a deadline for delisting from its grey category. 
 
According to a statement issued by the Foreign Office, the objective of the UNSC (Freezing and Seizure) 
Order 2019 is to streamline the procedure for implementation of Security Council Sanctions against 
designated individuals and entities. It may be recalled that the Chapter VII of the United Nations Charter 
authorises the United Nations Security Council (UNSC), acting under Article 41, to decide measures, not 
involving the use of armed force, to give effect to its decisions for the maintenance of international peace 
and security. In Pakistan, such decisions of the Security Council are implemented through the United 
Nations Security Council Act (UNSC), 1948, it added. 
 
It further stated that over the years the sanctions regime of the United Nations Security Council has been 
evolved. A key measure of these sanctions regimes is "assets freeze" under which the states are required to 
freeze/seize the assets of designated entities and individuals as soon as they are designated by the relevant 
UNSC Sanctions Committee, it added. 
 
It emphasised that the United Nations Security Council (Freezing and Seizure) Order, 2019 has been 
formulated in line with UNSC and FATF standards. 
 
The United Nations Security Council (Freezing and Seizure) Order, 2019 revealed that within 48 hours of 
receipt of the report, the seizing agency shall issue a notice of freezing or seizure of the property to the 
concerned designated entity or designated individual and any other person affected by the freezing or seizure 
of the property. 
 
The properties of a designated entity or designated individual shall be frozen or seized in the manner given 
in this chapter and, where a specific provision has not been made, in such manner so as to ensure that the 
property is not acquired, used, converted, transferred, concealed, removed or otherwise dealt with by any 
person except with prior written approval of the authorised agency. 
 
Any money, cash, instruments and articles of value seized may be deposited for safe custody with a bank or 
financial institution designated by the seizing agency and such bank shall issue a proper receipt for the 
money, instruments and articles of value so deposited. Any money or articles of value deposited with the 
banks or financial institutions or placed in their safe lockers shall be frozen and no further dealings or 
transactions shall be made with respect to such money or articles, without prior permission of the authorised 
agency. 
 
The seizing agency may receive any profit, interest, income, return, earning or other addition relating to the 
property frozen or seized by it, which shall also be subjected to freezing or seizure, as the case may be, on 
receipt. 
 
The order said that a debt or other payment obligation, or securities owed, to a designated entity or 
designated individual by a third party shall not be paid for the benefit of such entity or individual and the 
same shall be paid and dealt with in the manner set out. 
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A corporate entity, including non-banking finance company, stock exchange, clearing house, or a depository 
company shall freeze and shall not transfer any share, debenture, bond, unit trust, or any other instrument of 
investment of a designated entity or designated individual. Provided that any dividend, profit, return or 
bonus shares shall accrue but shall not be paid to the owners of such shares except with the prior written 
approval of the authorised agency. 
 
The seizing agency shall not deliver possession of a movable property to the designated entity or designated 
individual and shall be responsible for the due custody thereof until further directions are issued by the 
authorised agency: Provided that when the property seized is perishable or subject to speedy and natural 
decay, the seizing person may sell or auction it at once with permission of the authorised agency and submit 
a report about details of the sale to the authorised agency. 
 
Any immovable property shall be frozen by way of avoiding or restraining the transfer of, or creation of an 
encumbrance over, such property, added the Foreign Office. 
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